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The Secretary,

Senate Employment, Workplace Relations, Small Business and Education References Committee

S1.61 Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Dear Honourable Committee Members,

I would like to make a submission into the Senate Inquiry into Higher Education.

Currently, I am the Vice-President of Curtin Student Guild and a fourth year student in Occupational Therapy at Curtin University, WA. 

Through my experience as a student and through the insight I have been exposed to in my experience with the Guild, I have developed an understanding that, unfortunately, has left me with little faith about the integrity of the Australian Higher Education system.

I would urge the committee members of this inquiry to refer back to the United Nations Declaration of Human Rights when considering each submission that the committee receives, primarily Article 26 which states:

“{1} Everyone has the right to education. Education shall be free, at least in the elementary and fundamental stages. Elementary education shall be compulsory. Technical and professional education shall be made generally available and higher education shall be equally accessible to all on the basis of merit. 

{2} Education shall be directed to the full development of the human personality and to the strengthening of respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms. It shall promote understanding, tolerance and friendship among all nations, racial or religious groups and shall further the activities of the United Nations for the maintenance of peace. 

{3} Parents have a prior right to choose the kind of education that shall be given to their children.”

In consideration of the above, it greatly concerns me that international students are treated so differently to local students. Whilst I respect that Australian residents pay taxes, I believe that the lack of legislation and regulations surrounding what fees international students are permitted to pay is lacking and unfair. International students bear extensive costs t o receive education in Australia, in a manner which I personally perceive as exploitative and unethical; contravening the international human rights declaration. I do not believe that it is justified to perceive education as an export just because the government refuses to sufficiently fund it. Education is a human right.

Further on from this issue, arises a matter that is relevant to my university, Curtin University. For some time there has been unconfirmed rumours that international up-front fee paying students are receiving a different standard of education than local students.

The first concern is that of entrance requirements. I currently sit on the Admissions and Matriculation Board of the university as well as the university Courses Committee. Whilst the applications that go through Admissions and Matriculation are confidential, I can assure you that at every meeting I have so far attended, the board has approved students for matriculation that do not meet at least one of the entrance requirement standards. The justification I was given for this when challenging the application of these students was that they had excelled in other areas. Whilst an exceptional case of such a student may be acceptable, the number of applications of this criteria was not in my opinion.

Furthermore it was stated that these students (when an English requirement was not met) would have to complete an English unit whilst studying here in Australia. This unit would quite often be at the same time as other units of their degree and would sometimes incur an additional fee to the student. 

The students that do these English units therefore commence their course (in which a solid understanding of the English language is required to learn course content) with a level of English that is below entrance standards. International students are forced to work hard and long, and I know of many that struggle to pass.

Whilst working on Guild membership stalls over the years, it was not uncommon for me to sit with a student for up to ten minutes trying to understand what they were saying when being asked a simple question such as ‘where do I get my student card’ or ‘where is the bookshop’. The converse also occurred frequently when I approached international students and attempted to explain the Student Guild to them. It often left me wondering how these students could possibly understand a lecture or a group activity if they struggled in such simple conversation.

My second concern is in relation to the alleged unspoken policy that international students get marked softly in order to maintain the income generated from their fees. 

To me, this problem is a result of poor funding to individual schools. The lack of money allocated by university administration to schools for teaching and learning is somewhat influenced by the lack of money the government is contributing to higher education. Regardless of the reason, the university is constantly aiming to get more up-front fee paying international students into courses and keep them there, at times letting students repeat units multiple times (I have heard of students that have done units five times).

The recent case of a student who plaigerised twice and passed the unit has generated one of the rare pieces of evidence that validates the rumours of unfair marking of international students. Following is the quote shown on ABC’s Stateline on Friday, 23rd March 2001.

"I explained my understanding of the situation to him & outlined my concerns about passing the student based on the work she had submitted. He told me five years ago he would have taken the same stand I was taking but that he now held a senior position in the school & realised that the university just needed to 'process the students it needs to process.' He said that the case had been going on way too long and that it was time to give the student a conceded pass and get her out of our hair."   Amanda Third, Tutor.

The above quote is frightening, and I find it more so worrying that the university’s response to the allegations has been covered with things such as investigations into the student act of plagiarism, implementation of university policies and the personal problems surrounding certain members of staff.

I believe that Curtin University is loosing good members of staff. On one occasion when investigating the charging of an illegal fee to a local student, the academic I was speaking to got angry and upset and stated that this was one of the reasons she was going to leave this university.

It appears as though the cuts in funding to universities have forced them to make education a commodity.

One of the most active departments at Curtin University is the External and Community Relations Department. This department is responsible for making the university look attractive to the world so that more students would choose to “buy their degrees” from here.

External and Community Relations has so much power that it has recently been able to nominate a position on a proposed editorial board of the School of Journalism student newspaper, effectively censoring the stories of the paper and teaching journalism students unethical journalism practice.

The commercialisation of education that has result from the cuts in funding to higher education has lead the university to prioritise spending on ‘investments’ that will make the university appear attractive and appealing to potential income generating parties.

As a result, the core purpose of the university (to provide education) is being deprioritised. 

Schools are underfunded and are being forced to undertake their own ventures to generate more income.

A focus has been placed on research and staff are being promoted on the basis of how much research (and linked capital) they can bring in to the university. Curtin University has one of the lowest level of staff promotion in the country because of the focus the university has on ensuring research that has financial gain is persistently being persued. The provision of teaching is not valued and good teachers within the university are not being rewarded. 

As a consequence, students are more often being taught and led by academics with poor teaching skills, but an excellent research background. The amount of time put into research by staff essentially must be prioritised over teaching students if the staff member wishes to have any future with the university.

The lack of funding to schools has also led many schools to rely on additional fees and charges from students to cover the cost to run courses.

Presently, Curtin University has an overwhelming amount of student fees that I would assume to be illegal or (at minimum) unethical. The HEFA legislation clearly states what can and cannot be charged in addition to HECS fees and I would have little difficulty in presenting various examples of fees that contradict this legislation.

Finally, I would like to express my severe concern about the current support mechanisms available for students. 

Students are forced to live on incomes that are often below the poverty line. Few students are able to receive government support and those that do find it to be lower than what is required to survive. Students have full-time occupations of studying and must at the same time be able to generate enough income to get by. This results in extreme levels of stress and poor standards of physical and mental health. 

An example of such a time when it is difficult to survive is when students have to complete practicum. In my course, students must complete a full semester of practicum (9am-5pm everyday of the week) in addition to preparation and report writing and maintaining employment. If the student is not eligible for government support, it is close to impossible to survive.

The support systems for student parents, particularly for those who are in the above situation, is drastically insufficient. Childcare is expensive and inconvenient, and there are few considerations given to parents that do not have the same freedom from time constrictions as some other students.

In conclusion of a topic that I could write many more pages on, I wish to state my extreme dissatisfaction with the current state of education in Australia. I plead with the committee to consider the Australian education system in comparison to those of other nations, in particular European nations (I would hope that we would not look towards US for leadership in this area). 

This submission has been a short summary of my personal experience and exposure to the problems within the higher education system over the past five years. Please feel welcome to contact me if you would like me to elaborate further on any of the issues or opinions I have raised.

Sincerely,

Jillian Ferguson

Vice President, Curtin Student Guild

Committee member, National Women’s Committee, National Union of Students

4th Year Occupational Therapy Student

